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"The murder of Joseph and Hyrum Smith at Carthage, Illinois, was not a spon-
taneous, impulsive act by a few personal enemies of the Mormon leaders, but a
deliberate political assassination, committed or condoned by some of the leading
citizens in Hancock County." Thus begins the chapter, in Carthage Conspiracy,
titled, "Murder . . . by a Respectable Set of Men." From the beginning it is apparent
that authors Dallin Oaks and Marvin Hill have escaped the traditional, legendary
approach to the martyrdom of Joseph and Hyrum Smith.

For the most part, traditional Mormon accounts of the Smiths' martyrdom do lit-
tle more than relate the salient facts of June 27, 1844, at Carthage Jail, and label the
murderers a "mob." A mob they undoubtedly were that day, but such a constant
characterization fosters the'r anonymity and allows members of the faith, on the
theory that persecution is the fate of Saints and martyrdom the fate of prophets, to
regard early Mormons as capable of no wrong and anti-Mormons as capable of no
good. It is an exploited misconception.

Nonetheless, the leaders of that "mob" were subsequently arrested and tried for
murder, in a case scarcely mentioned in Mormon histories. For the first time,
Carthage Conspiracy, undertakes an in-depth analysis of People v. Levi Williams
and in doing so makes three significant contributions to Mormon historiography.

First, the fact that a trial ever took place at all will surprise some, but the fact that
the trial was conducted by a competent judge in a judicial manner, with a good
prosecuting attorney, will astonish many. Presiding was Judge Richard M. Young, a
former United States Senator, who was "probably the best known and most ex-
perienced of the justices of the Illinois Supreme Court." For the prosecution was
Josiah Lamborn, a former Illinois Attorney General, who was regarded as "one of
the most colorful, successful, and feared criminal lawyers of his day," and who
"had a reputation for winning impossible cases."

Second, the fact that the defendants were men of respectability and had notably
successful careers following the trial shatters the "mob" concept and the "persist-
ent Utah myth" that the fate of the persecutors of the Prophet Joseph Smith was
tragic. For example, following the trial the most out-spoken anti-Mormon of the
day, Thomas C. Sharp, went on to become an educator, lawyer, mayor, candidate
for Congress, and judge of Hancock County, where he was "greatly esteemed."
Another defendant became president of the Arizona territorial legislature, and
another became the United States' Attorney for the eastern district of Missouri.
Hardly tragic, and hardly the type of people we generally tend to associate with a
"mob."
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Third, regard for the law was a fundamental element in the Mormon non-
Mormon conflict while the Mormons occupied Nauvoo. Many examples of
Mormon political and economic hegemony can be cited, but when Joseph Smith
had the Nauvoo Expositor's printing press destroyed, "this act infuriated the non-
Mormons of Hancock County, who saw it as a final act of contempt for their laws."
As one citizen expressed, following the martyrdom, "Why be so concerned that ex-
tralegal process was used against the Smiths when law had been long dead in the
county?"

Details of the trial obviously constitute the major portion of the book. All the
while the reader has the benefit of Oaks' legal commentary as he analyzes the legal
arguments, explains the law, and criticizes the attorney's handling of the case. For
the lawyer and layman alike, it is an interesting treatise.

The theory by which the prosecution had to link the defendants to the murders
was conspiracy; for without conspiracy only the man who pulled the trigger would
be guilty. But the task of proving conspiracy with unfriendly witnesses in a hostile
environment was extremely difficult and not made easier by Church leaders' refusal
to help. For the sake of peace not even Apostle John Taylor, one of the two men
with the Smiths at the time of their deaths, would testify at the trial, and he went to
unusual lengths to avoid being subpoenaed.

This may very well provide a fundamental key to understanding why non-
Mormon witnesses seemed to know more than they told, and why the non-Mormon
jury voted for an acquittal. "If peace was so important to the Mormons that they
wouldn't press for convictions, why should the non-Mormons risk their future ac-
cord with powerful groups in the county in order to convict men like Thomas C.
Sharp, especially when a conviction would almost surely shatter the uneasy peace
in Hancock County?"

One of the highlights of the book is the treatment given the philosophical ques-
tions posed by the issues at trial: "What is the ultimate source of authority in a
democratic society—who should have the final say?" Should men seek their
guidance from a "higher law"—a law above the law? Should "jurors, as spokesmen
for the community, enforce the law . . . (or should) they excuse the crime by
recourse to a supposed higher law of popular approval?"

Carthage Conspiracy discusses these questions exclusively in the introduction
and concluding chapter, providing the answers of such noted authorities as Henry
David Thoreau, John C. Calhoun, Abraham Lincoln, Thomas Jefferson, and Roscoe
Pound. However, the reader is advised to be alert throughout the entire book for
some of the most perspicacious answers—those provided by the very participants in
the trial themselves. The treatment afforded the attorney's, defendant's, and wit-
nesses' own statements is excellent.

Nonetheless, the book does have one weakness, and that is in the paucity of
parallels between the acts of the anti-Mormons and the Mormons. Better perspec-
tive to just what kind of people the citizens of Hancock County were facing would
have been given had the authors devoted a chapter to similar Mormon acts. If only a
scintilla of the evidence regarding the Danites, Orrin Porter Rockwell, Bill
Hickman, or the perpetrators of Mountain Meadows Massacre is true, it is quite
likely some Mormons, and Mormon leaders, would not fare any better under close
scrutiny than do the defendants.

Notwithstanding the above, the authors are to be commended for their analytical
approach and the contribution they make to a more objective understanding of
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